Louisiana Forestry Commission

5825 Florida Blvd.

Baton Rouge, LA  70806

August 27, 2014

Minutes
Call To Order

The Louisiana Forestry Commission meeting was called to order by Chairman Scott Poole at 7:04 a.m.
Roll Call

The roll was called by Epney Brasher.
Members Present: Chairman Scott Poole, Vice Chairman Mike Merritt, Tina Meiners, Sam Pruitt, and 
    Dr. Allen Rutherford. 
Members Not Present: Kenny Ribbeck 

A quorum was present.

LDAF Staff Present:  State Forester Wade Dubea, Epney Brasher, Don Smith, Randy Rentz, Dena Ginn, David Campbell and Roy St. Pierre.
Others Present: Buck Vandersteen, Louisiana Forestry Association 
Public Comments:  There were no public comments.
Approval of Minutes

Motion:  Dr. Allen Rutherford made a motion to approve the minutes of the meeting for June 24, 2014.  
Mike Merritt seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

Budget
Epney Brasher reported that they are $150,000 short to start off this fiscal year. Wade Dubea said they anticipated this and it is manageable for them.  Wade also said that all of their funded vacancies are gone.  The Commissioner has allowed them to fill their table of organization.  Wade stated there are three announcements out right now. Then they will have everything filled to capacity. They have lost over the last two years forty positions because of budget cuts.  Wade also said they are looking at a mid-year budget cuts in January. He believes it will be around $300,000 dollars, close to last year’s budget cut.  What they are going to do is start looking for areas in their budget where they can absorb that cut. Discussion followed.
Division Reports

Wade took questions on the division reports. 

Aviation Division

· Sam Pruitt asked about tracking the planes.  Epney said that as far as maintenance and repairs in the past they went solely through the Division of Administration through their Aircraft Fleet Maintenance department. They still will; however, they will have to have LDAF’s approval as well before they can proceed. Epney said that they will be able to track the expenses now in “real time” instead of three months after the fact. 

· Wade said that they have had all the engines swapped out along with all the props.  Maintenance and cost has dropped considerably on the airplanes due to the engines and props being replaced.  Now they will go back to general maintenance due to routine wear. Discussion followed.
Enforcement Division
· Tina Meiners asked Wade how many enforcement positions are still open. Wade said they just announced one. The paperwork process started weeks ago.  Wade said he signed off on the paperwork yesterday and sent to Management & Finance and then it will go to Dr. Robbins for his signature. Wade also stated that what they have decided to do is announce the position for Jena, in LaSalle Parish, because they are down to five agents. Wade said that by housing the new enforcement position in Jena that position can monitor northwest and south as needed and get the best geographic coverage. 
· Wade said they are looking into addressing across the board pay level increases for the entry level enforcement officers and pilots.  At this time the budget just will not allow it. He said it is hard to get someone to take these positions at the current pay levels.  Discussion followed.
There were no other questions or comments on the division reports.
Old Business

Nursery updates: In the last meeting of June 24, the board asked if they could get a line item budget for the nurseries.  Wade handed out a breakdown for that department to the board and asked that they look it over for any questions or comments and discuss it at the next meeting.  Randy Rentz reported that the total expected expenditures for the nurseries for the new fiscal year will be around $992,000. Randy said they are scaling back and trying to consolidate everything into the Columbia Nursery.  So there are expenditures for that which wouldn’t normally be there.  Wade stated that the Commissioner has asked their internal auditor to compile a report on the nurseries expenses and revenues and separate them into fixed and variable cost. This report will be ready before the next meeting and he will be sending those out to everyone on the board. 
Quarterly Report: Sam Pruitt stated that in the recent past they had talked about the accuracy of the Pine/Pulpwood being reported on the quarterly report and he wanted to know how they can keep it separate to get the most accurate and correct numbers. Wade said that the report is supposed to reflect the volume and price paid not per track. Until we have some way to enforce “not reporting”, this problem will not be resolved and it affects the saw timber prices.  There is no separating them when reporting it on an annual basis.  It is all reported as saw timber or chip-n-saw.  Wade said the Dept. of Revenue makes these categories not Forestry and the secretary of DOR would make that call. Wade said he would certainly reach out to the Secretary of DOR. This has evolved to the point where the reporting is just not accurate.
Wade passed out the Timber Market Rate Summary report that Pat Aronstein put together for consideration from the board.  Wade said this is the amounts for stumpage prices for the new 2015 year. They will be voting on these prices at the next commission meeting in December. Wade said that Pat gets a summary from DOR and then Pat inputs the formula from their data to get the current prices. Scott Poole stated that this just does not reflect the correct prices. Wade said they will work to get a truer value of the prices with added documentation and backup. Discussion followed.
New Business

Enforcement Citations:  Wade Dubea reported that Roy St. Pierre visited with him earlier in the month to discuss the citations that they hand out.  Right now the officers give out citations and the individuals just throw them away. It means nothing to them because there are no consequences in place.  Wade said the Enforcement officers would like to bring these individuals before this Commission to face the charges in the citations. Wade said to his knowledge that bringing a citation before the Board for littering, dumping, or whatever the citation has never happened as long as he has been aware of.  Wade also told the Commission they have adjudicatory authority under statutes Title 7 and Title 3. The Enforcement officers are asking that the Board use the statutes that are in place for this to bring the individuals in and let them present their case. The Board would then make a recommendation to the Commissioner and he would decide whether to rubberstamp, adjust, fine, warning or dismiss the case.  The Commissioner would be the ultimate deciding factor in the case. This is already in place with other commissions. Wade said that the citations need real consequences to them.  Scott Poole stated that they need correct procedures and guidelines in place to begin.  Discussion followed.
Emerald Ash Borer: Wade reported that the emerald ash borer is right across the border in Arkansas and he thinks it is here in Louisiana.  The emerald ash borer is devastating to the ash trees and can wipe them out quickly.  They act a lot like the southern pine beetles. Wade spoke with Joe Fox, State Forester of Arkansas, and they are quarantining six counties. This will also affect production facilities that rely on ash coming out of Arkansas, Mississippi, and maybe even Texas. Wade said it is just a matter of time before they include all the border towns in and around those states.  There are no restrictions in Louisiana right now. 
Discussion followed on how they may stop the emerald ash borer and how they are getting the information out to the public about not moving firewood from state to state.  Wade also talked about the billboards and media campaigns they are publishing around the state to educate the public. Wade reported that USDA has traps out to monitor for the presence of the borers. They are working together on this with the USDA. Wade stated that in north Louisiana they are going to ramp up the number of traps and the frequency in which they are checked.  Wade said they will be tracking it to see how far it is into the state. He also stated that he would be reaching out to Jay Dardenne at Lt. Governor’s Office so they can deal with the state parks and the camp areas.  Discussion followed.
Log Truck Fines: Mike Merritt said there is a concern among loggers statewide especially in north Louisiana that the log trucks are being targeted by law enforcement. There was a meeting held last week in Alexandria about it. On the same day in north Louisiana, a meeting of about twenty people were there discussing the group-targeting of the log trucks.  Mike Merritt stated that police will stop them for anything and it is starting to feel personal. Wade said is aware of how bad the situation has become. He is going to look into this and make some contracts and see if they can get some assistance.  Mike stated that this is definitely a problem and it needs attention.  Discussion followed.
Adjournment
MOTION: A motion was made by Dr. Allen Rutherford to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Mike Merritt seconded the motion. All were in favor.  Meeting was adjourned at 8:40 a.m. 
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